Councillor Geraldine Carter – Cabinet Member for Business Improvement and Resources
Report for the Council Meeting on 29 April 2015
It has been a very busy interesting and most of all extremely enjoyable 9 months as Cabinet Member for Business Improvement and Resources

I would like to take this opportunity to thank Merran, Robin, Ian, Nigel and all the staff for their support. There has been some very difficult questions to be answered at times. However, it has not all been bad news. We have had a lot of positives which I hope my reports have shown.
Communities and Service Support - IT / Business and Systems 
It is pleasing to note that the Service Support team’s effort spent on supporting the Ofsted inspection and the in house developed Children’s Social Care system is acknowledged in the formal inspection report.   

The go live date for Calderdale’s Adult Health & Social Care Client Index System in Leeds is 6th July. As the partnership moves forward, the two Councils continue to collaborate on software development requirements. 

IDOX, as part of the Council’s commercialisation agreement, is following various sales leads and submitting tender responses.   
The next routine review of the IT Strategy will incorporate digital objectives and be reported to Cabinet in due course for their consideration and approval. 

Finance
Accountancy

Council approved the 2015/16 budget in February with no council tax increase and a commitment to conducting a consultation exercise starting in the summer to develop the budget plans for 2017/18. The focus of the Finance service has now switched to preparing the Council’s financial accounts for the last financial year. The outturn figures for each directorate and for the Council overall will be reported to Cabinet in June.

On top of this, the Service has continued to lead with HR on the development of a commercial and entrepreneurial thinking training programme to be launched in May. Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel also received a further report on the Value for Money scorecards focusing on a small number of services in more detail and recommended that the information be considered in more detail by each Scrutiny Panel.
Internal Audit

The Internal Audit Plan for 2015/16 has been prepared which sets out the work we plan to carry out during the year. This has been done in consultation with the leaders of political groups, Directors and Heads of Service in addition to other Heads of Internal Audit in the region in order to ensure that emerging risks and issues have been considered and included in the Audit Plan as appropriate. Work has already been carried out by Internal Audit to collate evidence to support the Annual Governance Statement.
Audit Committee met during the period and in addition to receiving the Internal Audit Review on Parking TROs also agreed the Internal Audit Plan for 2015/16,the Review of the Calderdale Code of Corporate Governance, the Audit Committee Annual Report and received various reports from External Audit.

A risk management peer review has been undertaken across the Council involving all directorate risk champions with the aim of ensuring that robust systems for the management and reporting of risk continue to be in place.
Work has been underway within the Insurance Section to renew the contract for the Councils insurance programme ensuring optimal cover and price.    

Procurement

The new Public Contracts Regulations came into force on 26th February 2015, and include changes which are intended to improve access to Council business for local and small businesses. The new regulations have been incorporated into the Council’s Contract Procedure Rules which are on the agenda for this meeting. A series of briefing sessions for officers are being built into the calendar, as well as a new guidance series.

Key changes include an increase in the thresholds for quotes to £100,000 to make business more accessible for smaller companies, a more tailored and focused approach on what information is required from suppliers to reduce red tape, and the requirement that quotes exercises must include at least two local businesses where possible. The Council’s e-tendering system will be used for all quotes and tendering exercises which will provide a ‘one stop shop’ advertising point for businesses. Feedback from local businesses at recent bidder’s days has been very positive.

The Calderdale Social Value Charter has been approved by the Health & Wellbeing Board and a procurement toolkit will be developed jointly with the CCG.

Democratic and Partnership Services
Elections

It is an inevitably busy time at the moment for our elections team as they strive to ensure that the parliamentary, local and parish elections proceed with the usual efficiency we have come to expect but not take for granted.  In the run up to the elections the team has worked hard to engage with the community to ensure as many of those as are eligible are registered to vote and there has been some innovative work undertaken with colleagues in Adult Health and Social Care to ensure the registration procedure is made as straightforward as possible for all those within the Borough.

Democratic Services

The end of another very busy and interesting municipal year and preparations are already underway to prepare for the next. Close to 250 meetings will have had agenda agreed, serviced and reported throughout the year to ensure an appropriate record is kept of the democratic process. Members will be pleased to see the Council Chamber restored to its full splendour.

Legal Services

Work continues behind the scenes across all directorates to provide timely, accurate and pragmatic advice and support to ensure that decisions taken by the council are lawful and in the best interests of the residents’ of the borough.  A number of significant projects continue to require considerable legal input, such as the Piece Hall and Library projects, Princess Buildings, the Tour de Yorkshire and the remedial TRO work but there are considerably more projects that are delivered on a daily basis where colleagues across the council benefit from the help and guidance provided by legal officers.

Human Resources
Implementation of the New HR and Payroll system has now commenced.  Midland HR being the selected supplier.  The iTrent system will be our future HR system and implementation work commenced at the beginning of April 2015. A significant amount of work has already been achieved in 3 weeks, but there is significant work to do over the next 12 months to implement the system.  

The Future Workforce Programme (Internal Jobs market) continues to grow and the level of success is now beginning to shine through.   We now have 870 staff (from all age groups 16 -71) from across all Directorates who have registered on the system and we have a growing number of success cases which have resulted in retaining valued members of staff with valuable skills we would not want to lose from the Council. 

· 71 vacancies have been matched through the system, and are at various stages of recruitment.

· 21 vacancies have been internally filled.

· 30 vacancies have been advertised externally (casual or specific qualification requirement).

We have had 3 staff who have agreed for their Future Workforce Programme experience to be shared:

Sheila was a Residential Social Worker ‘at risk’ in Children’s Social Care and is now employed as a Youth Team Administrator. Her previous post was extremely stressful and the Future Workforce Programme helped her to achieve a work life balance and commented “I can’t imagine work life as it was anymore”. 
Luigi was an IT apprentice on National Minimum Wage and has been matched to a Legal Assistant post within Democratic Services on a higher scale. Luigi will undertake Legal Assistant training as part of his career progression. 

Adeela a full time HR Support Assistant attended our in house career coaching to pursue further work experience opportunities within the council to grow her skills and experience. She was successfully matched to a higher graded part time vacancy within Children’s Services and was able to reduce her full time post in HR to accommodate the promotion. Adeela can’t wait to start in her new role as it will allow her to develop, whilst working flexibly across two services. It is pleasing to note that Adeela commenced her career on the Council’s apprenticeship scheme 5 years ago.

The following quote was recently provided by a manager who recently used the Future Workforce Programme to recruit for a Project Manager vacancy: 

“I was so impressed with the calibre and suitability of candidates that I interviewed for a Project Manager position which had been matched through the system, thank you”.
Attached to the Future Workforce Programme is the Voluntary Early Retirement (VER) and Voluntary Severance (VS) schemes.  We continue to progress requests from staff and create opportunities for other staff to apply for other opportunities.

The project is on track to deliver 2015/16 savings and we are now focusing on the savings required for 2016/17.

The combined Future Workforce Programme and the VER and VS scheme is the Council’s biggest single change management programme to date. There are significant savings attached to this initiative (£5.5m) required to meet its budget targets.

The Vacancy Review Group (Bev Maybury, Nigel Broadbent and Jackie Addison) continues to scrutinise all vacancies and structures to ensure that we continue to achieve efficiencies and savings across Council.  There have been significant changes to how we fill vacancies, which has resulted in additional savings towards the Future Workforce Programme. 
HR and Business Change and Performance Management – recruitment has now commenced to the new structure.  The Corporate Leads have now been appointed (Jackie Addison, Julie Comb and Pam Plant).  Recruitment is currently taking place to the vacant role of Corporate Lead Change (Business and Systems) post which will complete the Lead roles.  There are a number of unaffected roles, staff will be assimilated to these roles and interviews will take place shortly for the remaining ring-fenced and vacant roles.  

I would like to thank the Director of Communities and Service Support, the leadership team and Trade Union (in particular Andrew Hadley, UNISON) for their support in achieving a fair and transparent process to progress the new structure. Staff affected have shown professionalism throughout this time. I appreciate that it has not been and still is not an easy time until this process concludes. I also would like to thank the Director for his commitment and the consideration he has shown with the staff concerned.

Finally, I am delighted to report that the Council has just received confirmation that we have been accredited as UK Living Wage Employer.  We are the first Local Authority in the region to achieve this status.  The Living Wage has become established on the national agenda as one to address low pay and provide a decent standard of living through earnings rather than supplements from the state.  This is a really positive step in the process of the Council addressing the Low Paid Workers initiative which the Authority have played an active part working with the Command Authority to address this extremely important agenda.  

The Council commitment to finding ways to tackle poverty is key to its wider core strategic objectives and the introduction of the Living Wage should positively affect the wellbeing of the Borough and its citizens economically and personally. We are actively encouraging all our schools, partners and contractors to follow suit. 

This is also really positive step in encouraging staff to apply for posts and retaining people within the organisation.  The Councils logo will be added to the Living Wage Foundation website as a recognised employer.

We will be issuing a formal press release shortly and asking the Foundation to release through their social media channels.  We will be using the UK Living Wage Employer Mark on our communications and website.  

At the next portfolio brief I will focus on the Organisational Development outcomes in line with end of year people development strategy. 

